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COLUMBUS COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

Monday, November 15, 2021 

6:30 P.M. 

 

 The Honorable Columbus County Commissioners met on the above stated date and time at the Dempsey 

B. Herring Courthouse Annex, 112 West Smith Street, Whiteville, North Carolina 28472, for the purpose of 

conducting the Regular Session. 

 

COMMISSIONERS PRESENT:   APPOINTEES PRESENT: 

Ricky Bullard, Chairman    Eddie Madden, Jr., County Manager  

Jerome McMillian, Vice Chairman   Boyd Worley, Board Attorney 

Chris Smith      Amanda B. Prince, Staff Attorney/Clerk to Board   

Giles E. Byrd      Jay Leatherman, Finance Director   

Lavern Coleman      

Brent Watts       

Charles T. McDowell 

 

Agenda Items #1, #2 and #3: MEETING CALLED to ORDER, INVOCATION and PLEDGE of 

ALLEGIANCE: 

  

 At 6:30 P.M. Chairman Ricky Bullard called the Monday, November 15, 2021 Columbus County Board 

of Commissioners Regular Session Meeting to order. The invocation was delivered by Commissioner Charles 

McDowell. Everyone in attendance stood and pledged Allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America 

which was led by Commissioner Lavern Coleman. 

 

Agenda Item #4: APPROVAL OF NOVEMBER 15, 2021 AGENDA:  

 

MOTION: 

 Commissioner McDowell made a motion to remove closed session from the agenda, seconded by 

Commissioner Smith. The motion unanimously passed. 

 

MOTION: 

 Commissioner Coleman made a motion to approve the November 15, 2021 agenda with the change, 

seconded by Commissioner Smith. The motion unanimously passed.  

 

Agenda Item #5: PUBLIC INPUT: 

  

Curtis Lamont Hill, 777 Vinson Blvd, Whiteville, NC 28472 stated the following: 

-I am here to talk about the redistricting process in Columbus County. 

-We want the redistricting process to be fair and equitable in the maps you draw. 

-We want to maintain the districts in manner to ensure we have minority representation across the county. 

 

Anthony Andy Anderson, 118 E Oliver St, Whiteville, NC 28472 stated the following: 

-Thank you for allowing me to speak. 

-I stand to emphasize that fair elections are very important. 

-We have a tendency sometimes to say, “let’s just leave it like it is”, but if you left it like it is I would still be 

calling a bunch of you master and I’d be working for you for free, if we left it like it is. 

-If we left it like it is, there wouldn’t be an NC Central University where I had the chance to graduate.  

-If we left it like it is, I wouldn’t have had a chance to work at the courthouse with all the wonderful people who 

mentored me. 

-If we leave it like it is. 

-Status quo is good for those in position, it’s terrible for those who have aspirations. 

-The reason why the Voting Rights Act is in place, the reason why there are voting laws, is to make sure we’re 

studious about it. 

-Not to just say, I’m okay because I’m elected, that may be good for you but what if I decide to run? 

-My opportunity needs to be preserved. 

-There’s been a significant shift in demographics and that has to be addressed. 

-It needs to be addressed, especially when it pertains to a minority district. 

-It’s just one district and a possibility of yours Commissioner Byrd if everything aligns. 

-So for me as a minority in Columbus County, I have a very slim chance to represent. 

-For four hundred years, we have a slim chance and we need to preserve that chance. 

-The analysis has already been made and even your attorney from Brooks Pierce said there’s been a significant 

change. 
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-Please don’t make us susceptible to another legal issue that we had when we first tried to ignore this. 

-I was here then and Mr. C.W. Williams would have never been County Commissioner, if we just went ahead 

with people who said “let’s just vote at large, it’s good for my people, it’s good for me”. 

-It certainly is, if you own everything and run everything, but that’s not the case for a lot of people. 

-When you’re sitting here, you represent a group, you do not represent yourselves. 

-You’re representing the possibilities, the dreams and aspirations of others. 

-Thank you. dedication  

 

Agenda Item #6: HUD – LANDLORD FAIR AND INCENTIVE PROGRAM: 

 

 Rebecca Tyson, Director, requested Board approval to allocate $100,000 to this program in order to offer 

a $500 signing bonus to property owners renting to new HCVP (Housing Choice Voucher Participant) tenants. 

 
MOTION: 

Commissioner McDowell made a motion to approve the allocation of funds, seconded by Commissioner 

Coleman. The motion unanimously passed.  

 

Agenda Item #7: HUD – APPROVAL of LEASE of 612 N. MADISON STREET to COLUMBUS 

COUNTY HOUSING AUTHORITY: 
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 Jay Leatherman, Finance Director, requested Board approval. 

 

 

 
 

MOTION: 

Commissioner Byrd made a motion to approve the lease, seconded by Commissioner Smith. The motion 

unanimously passed. 
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Agenda Item #8: EMERGENCY SERVICES – APPROVAL of FAIR BLUFF TOWER 

REPLACEMENT AGREEMENT BETWEEN DUKE ENERGY PROGRESS, LLC 

and COLUMBUS COUNTY and APPROVAL to CONTRIBUTE $300,000 in 

AMERICAN RESCUE FUNDS to EXPEDITE the REPLACEMENT: 

 

 Kay Stephens, Director, requested Board approval. 
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MOTION: 

Commissioner Smith made a motion to approve the agreement and additional funding, seconded by 

Commissioner Watts. The motion unanimously passed. 
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Agenda Item #9: EMERGENCY SERVICES – APPROVAL of CHANGE ORDER 002 and 

APPROVAL of $178,868 in AMERICAN RESCUE FUNDS to use for the COUNTY 

VIPER and PAGING PROJECT and REMEDIATION of the LAKE WACCAMAW 

WATER TANK:  

 

 Kay Stephens, Director, requested Board approval. 
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MOTION: 

Commissioner Byrd made a motion to approve the change order and additional funding, seconded by 

Commissioner Smith. The motion unanimously passed. 

  

Agenda Item #10: TRANSPORTATION – COLUMBUS COUNTY TRANSPORTATION TITLE VI 

PLAN: 

 

Joy Jacobs, Director, requested Board review and approval of the Title VI Plan. 
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MOTION: 

Commissioner Byrd made a motion to approve the Transportation Title VI Program Plan, seconded by 

Commissioner Watts. The motion unanimously passed. 

 

Agenda Item #11: TRANSPORTATION – APPROVAL of SSP PLAN and APPROVAL of SSP PLAN 

UPDATED DRUG AND ALCOHOL POLICY: 

 

Joy Jacobs, Director, requested Board approval. 

 



482 

 

 



483 

 

 



484 

 

 



485 

 

 



486 

 

 
 



487 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 



488 

 

 
 



489 

 

 



490 

 

 
 



491 

 

 
 



492 

 

 
 



493 

 

 



494 

 

 



495 

 

 
 

 



496 

 

 
 

 



497 

 

 
 

 

 



498 

 

 



499 

 

 



500 

 

 
 



501 

 

 
 



502 

 

 



503 

 

 
 



504 

 

 



505 

 

 
 

 
 

 

 

 

 
 



506 

 

 

 
 



507 

 

MOTION: 

 Commissioner Byrd made a motion to approve the SSP Plan and the updated Drug and Alcohol Policy, 

seconded by Commissioner Smith. The motion unanimously passed. 

 

Agenda Item #12: DSS – MONTHLY ADMINISTRATIVE UPDATE: 

 

 Algernon McKenzie, Director, provided the monthly update. 

 

Monthly Administrative Update 

For October 2021 

 November 15, 2021 Meeting 

 

Columbus County DSS participated on two Covid-19 Planning Team calls in October.  It was 

decided to discontinue the weekly calls due to the decreasing number of positive cases.  However, 

we will continue to receive weekly written updates from the health director.   

 

One of our Supervisors Marcee Swindell-Thompson was the 1st place winner of the Covid-19 

county drawing for vaccinated employees.  She received a $1,000.00 gift certificate towards a 

cruise.  

 

On October 5, 2021, the day care supervisor, program manager, and I participated on a conference 

call with our child care consultant.  Our spending levels for subsidy are low at this time, which is 

due to Covid-19.  She encouraged us to continue to work our waiting list.  The day care staff have 

been sending out letter for a couple of months now, however the response has been low.  We will 

continue to send out letters to individuals on our waiting list.  

 

On October 14, 2021, I participated in a zoom meeting with the NC Director’s Association.  

During this meeting we received updates on the legislative changes in Child Welfare.  The state 

will be providing some webinars to county staff to help with understanding and implementing 

these policy changes. 

 

We also received an update on our energy programs.  The increase in the maximum amount of 

assistance for the Crisis Program from $600.00 to $1,000.00 yearly will not take place, because 

it requires legislative action prior to implementation.  We have already begun taking applications 

for heating assistance.  The state is still working on developing policy for the Low Income Water 

Assistance Program.  Counties were reminded to contact vendors to get agreement signed as soon 

as possible. 

 

On October 21, 2021, the child welfare supervisors program manager and I participated on a 

check in call with our consultant for child welfare.  During the call she reviewed our program 

data and reviewed our Continuous Quality Improvement Plan.  She stated that case documentation 

and contacts are good.  Staff are behind in the mandated and annual trainings required in child 

welfare, however we are  

working on getting them completed.  This has been a challenge for us during the pandemic, staff 

turnover, and the increasing caseloads.  Our consultant will continue to reviews records and 

provide feedback to staff as we continue to work on our Continuous Quality Improvement Plan 

task. 

 

During the month of October our adult services staff have had to deal with more adults with 

mental and behavioral health issues, which makes them harder to place.  In fact, the supervisor 

and a social worker worked on one case for two days and had to spend the night in our agency 

with an adult ward, because placement could not be found for him.  This also occurs in child 

protective services as well.  These situations are becoming more frequent which is concerning.  

We do contact our LME/MCO Trillium, but at times they are also unable to locate placement. 

 



508 

 

On October 26, 2021, I received a call from the owner of Young Wings LLC., that he was closing 

his transportation business at the end of the month.  Young Wings has been a great help to 

recipients of non-emergency medicaid transportation because they operated during non-

traditional business hours and weekends. 

 

During the month of October, I participated on seven webinars and zoom meetings. 

 

On October 29-30, 2021 the carpet in our large conference room was replaced with vinyl floor.  

Thanks goes out to the county maintenance director for coordinating this needed upgrade. 

 

Our agency continues to be open to the public with some restrictions and safety protocols in place 

to keep staff and the public safe.  We continue to offer in person, online, and drop off options for 

applying for services. 

 

Lastly, our building is sanitized daily and cleaned throughout the day. 

  

October 2021 

Human Services 

 

Adult Services (APS) 

 

APS Reports Accepted: 6 

County Wards:  26 

Number of Payee Cases:  22 

Adults Served APS:  5 

Number of Medicaid Transportation Trips: 1,161 

Amount Requested for Reimbursement:  $19,375.98 

 

Children’s Protective Services (CPS) 

 

Reports Accepted: 34 

Reports Screened out:  30 

Families Receiving In-Home Services:  52 

Children Served: 101 

Contacts with Families Monthly:  1,115 

Assessments:  20 

 

Foster Care 

 

Foster Children in Foster Homes:  102 

Children Placed Outside County:  36 

Agency Adoptions:  0 

Pending Adoptions:  6 

Total Foster Homes Licensed:  5 

Total Children in Foster Care:  109 

 

Work First Employment (TANF) 

 

Applications Taken:  21 

Applications Approved:  9 

Individuals Receiving Benefits:  230 

Entered Employments:  1 

Number in Non-Paid Work Experience:  0 

 

Program Integrity 
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Collections for Fraud:  $1,879.81 

New Referrals:  8 

Cases Established: 14 

 

Day Care 

 

Children Receiving Day Care Assistance:  403 

Children on the Waiting List:  205 

Amount Spent on Day Care Services:  $174,243.00 

 

October  2021 

Economic Services 

 

Food & Nutrition 

 

Applications Taken: 150 

Applications Approved:  165 

Active Cases:  6,775 

Benefits Issued:  $3,243,194.00 

Participants Served: 13,399 

 

Adult Medicaid 

 

Applications Taken:  92 

Cases Terminated:  30 

Redeterminations:  340 

Applications Processed:  139 

 

 

Family & Children’s Medicaid 

 

Applications Taken:  125 

Applications Processed:  218 

Redeterminations:  947 

Total Medicaid Cases:  14,537 

Total Individuals Receiving:  22,043 

 

 

Child Support 

 

Absent Parents Located: 64 

Orders Enforced:  939 

Active Cases:  3,780 

Collections:  $424,044.00 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Algernon McKenzie 

 
HUMAN SERVICES BOARD REPORT 

Melinda H. Lane, Program Manager 

Vacancies/Updates/News for October 2021 

 

 

Intake/Investigation/Assessment: 
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 The Intake/Investigation/Assessment Unit continues to be fully staffed.  This Unit continues to make mandated 

contacts to provide needed services to families and children while continuing to utilize precautions due to COVID-19.  

This Unit saw a jump in referrals (55 to 64), but thankfully staff are keeping a steady caseload – roughly 7-8 each.  The 

Regional Child Welfare Consultant (RCWC) continues to make monthly contacts to review agency data, policy updates, 

and casework.  She will be doing another record review in November and reviews the progress on our Continuous Quality 

Improvement (CQI) Plan each month – it is progressing well.  This Unit continues to work on the areas that need 

improvement through trainings, technical assistance from the RCWC, and increased supervision. 

 

In-Home Services: 

 The In-Home Services Unit continues to be fully staffed.  This Unit continues to make mandated contacts to 

provide needed services to families and children while continuing to utilize precautions due to COVID-19.  This Unit saw 

a slight decrease in the amount of open cases (55 to 52) in October which is about 10-11 cases per worker.  Total contacts 

continue to increase indicating more intensive involvement with current caseloads.  The Regional Child Welfare 

Consultant (RCWC) continues to make monthly contacts to review agency data, policy updates, and casework.  She will 

be doing another record review in November and reviews the progress on our Continuous Quality Improvement (CQI) 

Plan each month – it is progressing well.  This Unit continues to work on the areas that need improvement through 

trainings, technical assistance from the RCWC, and increased supervision. 

 

Foster Care/Permanency Planning: 

 The Foster Care Unit is now fully staffed.  This Unit continues to make mandated contacts to provide needed 

services to families and children while continuing to utilize precautions due to COVID-19.  This Unit is continuing to 

make more and more in-person contacts with children and families due to allowances by DHHS.  This Unit continues to 

break county records for the largest amount of children in custody, now 102.  Drug abuse, sexual abuse, and severe 

neglect appear to be the biggest contributing factors, along with a lack of family support.  The Regional Child Welfare 

Consultant (RCWC) continues to make monthly contacts to review agency data, policy updates, and casework.  She will 

be doing another record review in November and reviews the progress on our Continuous Quality Improvement (CQI) 

Plan each month – it is progressing well.  This Unit continues to work on the areas that need improvement through 

trainings, technical assistance from the RCWC, and increased supervision. 

 

Transitional Unit: 
 The Transitional unit continues to be fully staffed.  Staff are working caseloads while assisting the other Child 

Welfare Units as needed, particularly in the areas of courtesy requests from other counties and assisting with supervising 

visits and transporting children in custody.  This Unit continues to make mandated contacts to provide needed services to 

families and children while continuing to utilize precautions due to COVID-19.  Foster Home Licensing completed the 

licensing of 1 home this month and hopes to finish licensing 2 in November.  Another MAPP class is tentatively being 

planned to begin before the end of the year.  Hopefully this is the beginning of getting more foster homes licensed for 

Columbus County.  The Regional Child Welfare Consultant (RCWC) continues to make monthly contacts to review 

agency data, policy updates, and casework.     

 

Adult Services:   

 The Adult Services Unit continues to have one Social Worker vacancy which has been re-advertised due to a lack 

of qualified applicants.  A vacant position is being re-classified to add an additional social worker to this unit due to the 

increasing caseloads of current staff.  The Supervisor’s position has now been filled by an in-house social worker that 

worked in Adult Services several years ago.  This Unit continues to make mandated contacts to provide needed services to 

the elderly and disabled while utilizing precautions due to COVID-19.  This Unit continues to be busy in its day-to-day 

activities of contacts with the elderly and disabled and resource agencies.  This can be a difficult population to work with 

at times because of their various needs, the lack of resources, and the adult’s right to self-determination. 

 

 

Work First Employment: 
 This Unit continues to be fully staffed.  The agency is now open for in-person applications.  However, telephone 

interviews for Work First applications, recertification’s, short-term services and benefits continue to be allowed.  Certain 

necessary application documentation can be mailed to individuals that wish to apply and when received back the worker 

can conduct telephone interviews to complete that application.  Some application information is also being provided for 

pick-up in the foyer area of the agency.  Workers are encouraged to make telephone contacts with clients at least every 

two weeks to offer support and resources to clients. 

 

Child Day Care: 

 The Child Day Care Unit now has one vacancy due to the promotion of a worker to a supervisor’s position in 

another area.  The Supervisor and staff continue to work the over and under payment report to ensure proper payment is 

being made to county daycare providers.  The agency is now open for in-office visits by clients.  Day Care services are 

continuing to be provided and the state is working with county agencies and day cares to help them stay open as much as 

possible while providing a safe environment for children.  DSS staff continue to work with families to ensure their 

services stay in place while limiting contact to the telephone as much as possible.  This Unit is continuing to work on its 

waiting list to determine the continued need for services.  Hopefully this will give the Unit a better idea of where the need 

is and decrease the waiting list.   

  

Program Integrity: 
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 Program Integrity continues to be fully staffed.  Office visits are limited and telephone contact is encouraged, but 

office visits are possible.  Repayment agreements are being relaxed to help clients during this time.  Staff are working to 

clean up a backlog, establishing cases and repayment agreements. 

 

Energy Assistance  
The Crisis Intervention Program (CIP) continues to be busy.  Applications are available on EPASS where 

applicants can complete and submit applications on-line, but continue to be available in our lobby for pick up and 

completion.  One in-house staff person is currently processing applications.  However, due to increasing numbers and the 

beginning of heating season November 1 and Low Income Energy Assistance December 1, Program Integrity staff will be 

working as backup to assist.  Temporary staff are becoming a need.  However, staffing agencies are unable to find willing 

and able staff to assist.  This is the first time this has ever happened.  In October, the CIP program completed 124 

applications with 30 approvals and 94 denials.  This was an increase from September’s 80 applications, 34 approvals, and 

46 denials.  Duke Energy Progress extended its moratorium, which is in place to help prevent some customers from being 

disconnected no matter what their bill grows to.  This also affects the amount of approvals for electricity since having a 

final notice is a requirement of the Crisis Intervention Program. 

 

Low Income Household Water Assistance Program (LIHWAP) 

LIHWAP will begin December 1 for all counties.  This program is a federally funded program that will provide 

emergency assistance to low-income households to prevent disconnection or provide assistance with the reconnection of 

drinking and wastewater services.  It will be based on a priority list:  Group 1 will consist of households that have had 

water services disconnected.  Group 2 will consist of households that are in jeopardy of water services being disconnected 

unless action is taken to prevent the disconnect.  Group 3 will consist of households that have current water service bills 

and need assistance to maintain service.  We are currently working on getting this program set up in our county.  Policy 

was just presented to counties.  Contact has been made with each water department in the county in order to inform them 

of the program and get Vendor Agreements in place.  If a water department does not provide a completed and signed 

vendor agreement by the deadline of November 12, we will be unable to assist the customers that utilize that water 

department.  We are currently awaiting at least 3 more agreements and will be working then to match up customers that 

are in the priority groups with those that may automatically be approved without having to complete an application. 

 

Economic Services Program Narrative 

Family and Children’s Medicaid; Adult Medicaid; Food & Nutrition, Medicaid in Nursing 

Homes, Special Assistance, Community Alternatives Program (CAP); Medicaid 

Transportation; Housekeeping and Child Support 

Submitted by Cyndi Hammonds, Income Maintenance Administrator 

Reporting Month: October 2021 

 

News/Updates/Vacancies   
 

Child Support: 
The State Office is working on “modernizing” the Child Support computer system and has had counties 

involved in sending in what they would like to see in the new system. This is a work in progress and a date for 

implementation has not been released.   Our State Representative continues to audit cases monthly for 

compliance and discusses any cases with errors in her monthly conference call.  This team prepared 202 cases 

for court action in October while having 5 vacancies on this team with 273 orders being prepared.  After filling 

one vacancy last month, our new hire gave her resignation before working a full 30 days.  Qualified applicants 

are still hard to get right now.  

 

Food and Nutrition: 
USDA continues allowing waivers that are in place due to the pandemic.  Discussion of when the Public Health 

Emergency lifts the policy on clients having to work a mandated amount of hours in order to receive will be 

reinstated however our state will be requesting a waiver to not allow this policy to be implemented until later.  

Clients continue to receive the maximum allotments for their households and October is the first month they got 

their 25% COLA increase.  When clients apply workers are trying to get their applications approved as soon as 

they can so we can continue to meet our weekly and monthly timeliness compliance timeframes.  We continue 

to have 1 vacancy on the intake team.  We have interviewed and hope to be able to make a recommendation 

soon.         

  

Adult and Family & Children’s Medicaid: 
Our REDA audit with the state continues to be successful.  They reviewed 20 cases again and finding only one 

case that we did not evaluate for the Family Planning Program (FPP).  Statistics show many counties have had 

the same problems with their Audit with this program.  The FPP program can get confusing to workers because 

the client must be totally ineligible for any other program before we can put them on this very limited Medicaid 

program.  We are now learning the policy will be changing in November to the way we were interpreting it in 

the beginning of our REDA audit.  Our local Auditors have completed and sent the final report for the 60 cases 

they have reviewed.  Their findings showed great progress on one team and technical errors on the other team 
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meaning we still had a few cases with no child support referrals, insufficient documentation that the worker ran 

all the proper online verifications and did not match the NCFAST system with the findings of their review.  

Mandatory procedures were put into place to help reduce these errors. There were no eligibility errors meaning 

no chargebacks to the county.  All the Auditing of cases can get frustrating when workers are trying to meet 

timeframes and vacancies however with each one we learn and grow from it.  We continue to have 4 vacancies 

with a new hire coming on board in November.  We continue to struggle to get qualified applicants for these 

positions.                   

 

Page 1 

 

 

Medicaid for Long Term Care; Medicaid Transportation and Housekeeping: 
 Some waivers that were implemented during the Public Health Emergency has been changed back to 

regular policy in cases for Long Term Care.  Discussions of a transitional period for clients that have 

become ineligible for Medicaid are also being discussed when the Public Health Emergency is over.  

This will also allow workers extra time to work those cases also instead of all of it being due at the same 

time.          

 Transportation continues to remain busy even with some clients having to use their new Primary Health 

Plan to arrange for their transportation.  The elderly is our largest transportation population and they 

were not a mandated group that had to choose a Health Plan.  We had one transportation vendor to 

terminate his contract with us. We continue to have one vacancy on this team.       

 Housekeeping continues to keep our building cleaned.     
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Agenda Item #13: ADMINISTRATION – UPDATE and APPROVAL to PROCEED with new 

MORGUE at COLUMBUS REGIONAL HEALTHCARE: 

  

 Eddie Madden, County Manager, requested approval. 
 

 



513 

 

 
 



514 

 
   

 



515 

 

 
 

 



516 

 

 



517 

 

 

 
 



518 

 

MOTION: 

 Commissioner Byrd made a motion to approve funding for half the costs of the new morgue at 

Columbus Regional Healthcare, seconded by Commissioner McDowell. The motion unanimously passed. 

 

Agenda Item # 14: FINANCE – BUDGET AMENDMENTS: 
 

 Jay Leatherman, Finance Director, requested Board approval. 
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MOTION: 

 Commissioner Smith made a motion to approve the budget amendments, seconded by Commissioner 

Coleman. The motion unanimously passed. 

 

Agenda Item # 15: FINANCE – MONTHLY FINANCE REPORT: 
 

 Jay Leatherman, Finance Director, requested Board acceptance. 
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MOTION: 

 Commissioner Coleman made a motion to accept the monthly finance report, seconded by Vice 

Chairman McMillian. The motion unanimously passed. 

 

Agenda Item #16: COLUMBUS COUNTY SCHOOLS – TABOR CITY SCHOOLS INTERIM 

APPROVAL of TWO FINANCING RESOLUTIONS and ESTABLISH PUBLIC 

HEARING ON DECEMBER 6TH, 2021 AT 6:30 P.M., or as SOON THEREAFTER 

as the MATTER can be HEARD: 

 

 Jay Leatherman, Director, requested Board approval. 
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MOTION: 

 Commissioner McDowell made a motion to approve the two resolutions and set December 6th, 2021 at 

6:30 P.M. as the time for the Public Hearing, seconded by Commissioner Smith. The motion unanimously passed. 

 

Agenda Item #17: FINANCE – APPROVAL of PROJECT ORDINANCE for the KATE B. 

REYNOLDS CHARITABLE TRUST PROGRAM: 

 

Jay Leatherman, Director, requested Board approval. 

 



537 

 

 

 
 

MOTION: 

 Commissioner Smith made a motion to approve the ordinance, seconded by Vice Chairman McMillian. 

The motion was unanimously passed. 

 

Agenda Item #18: LEGAL – APPROVAL of a RESOLUTION to APPROVE the MOA and 

AUTHORIZE the COUNTY MANAGER to act to RECEIVE SETTLEMENT 

FUNDS for OPIOID LITIGATION: 

 

 Amanda Prince, Staff Attorney, requested Board approval. 
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MOTION: 

 Commissioner Byrd made a motion to approve the resolution and authorize the County Manager to act 

to receive settlement funds for opioid litigation, seconded by Commissioner Watts. The motion unanimously 

passed. 
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Agenda Item #19: LEGAL – APPROVAL of RESOLUTION for DISTRICTS to REMAIN the SAME: 

 

 Boyd Worley, Board Attorney, requested Board approval. 

 
 

MOTION: 

 Commissioner Coleman made a motion to approve the resolution for the districts to remain the same, 

seconded by Vice Chairman McMillian. The motion unanimously passed. 

 

Agenda Item #20: ADMINISTRATION – APPROVAL OF SURETY BONDS: 

 

 Eddie Madden, County Manager, requested Board approval of the surety bonds as follows: 

 

Jay Leatherman  Finance Officer  $50,000 

Jay Leatherman  Travel and Tourism  $50,000 

Steadman Jody Greene Sheriff    $25,000 

Needom G. Hughes, IV Tax Administrator  $25,000 

Douglas E. Ward  Deputy Tax Administrator $25,000 

Rachel H. Tyson  Public Housing Director $25,000 
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Kandance Bullock  Columbus County Registrar $10,000 

 

MOTION: 

 Commissioner Byrd made a motion to approve the surety bonds, seconded by Commissioner Smith. The 

motion unanimously passed. 

 

Agenda Item #21: PLANNING/ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT – ESTABLISHMENT of FUTURE 

GROWTH COMMITTEE: 

 

 Gary Lanier, Director, requested Board approval to establish the Future Growth Committee and appoint 

two Commissioners. 

 

        Committee Members: 

Eddie Madden   Gary Lanier    Kim Smith 

Nick West   Harold Nobles   Commissioner Charles McDowell 

Amanda Prince  Chris Nobles   Commissioner Lavern Coleman 

Gail Edwards   Kyle Duncan 

 

MOTION: 

 Commissioner Coleman made a motion to establish the Future Growth Committee, seconded by Vice 

Chairman McMillian. The motion unanimously passed. 

 

MOTION: 

Commissioner Watts made a motion to appoint Commissioner Charles McDowell and Commissioner 

Lavern Coleman to the Future Growth Committee, seconded by Commissioner Byrd. The motion unanimously 

passed. 

 

Agenda Item #22: APPOINTMENTS/RE-APPOINTMENTS/REPLACEMENTS: 

 

Staff requested appointments, re-appointments or replacements to the following boards, committees and 

councils.             

 

Legend: EB   = Entire Board 

Listed Zone #   = Individual Commissioner 

 
Zone I:  Jerome McMillian   Zone V:  Brent Watts 

Zone II:  Chris Smith   Zone VI:  Ricky Bullard 

Zone III:  Giles E. Byrd, Jr.   Zone VII: Charles T. McDowell 

Zone IV:  Lavern Coleman 

 

 

COMMITTEE ZONE

/EB 

PERSON(S) EXP. 

DATE 

BOARD ACTION 

Columbus County 

Animal Control 

Advisory Council 

III 

V 

II 

Millie Freeman (attendance) 

Johnny Worley (attendance) 

Robert Adams 

07/17/2023 

05/21/2022 

12/05/2021 

Hold 

Re-appoint 

Re-appoint 

Board of Adjustments V Warren Miller 09/30/2024 Hold 

Board of Health EB 

 

V 

III 

Nicole Martin 

M=McDowell S=Smith 

Christy Perdue, MD 

George Floyd 

12/31/2021 

 

12/31/2021 

12/31/2021 

Re-appoint 

 

Hold 

Hold 

Cape Fear Council of 

Governments (COG) 

EB 

 

EB 

Commissioner Brent Watts 

M=Byrd S=Coleman 

Commissioner Jerome McMillian 

M=Byrd S=Coleman 

 

12/2021 

 

12/2021 

Re-appoint 

 

Re-appoint 

Columbus Regional 

Healthcare System 

Board of Trustees 

EB 

 

EB 

Commissioner Buddy Byrd 

M=Coleman S=Smith 

Commissioner Brent Watts 

M=Coleman S=Smith 

12/2021 

 

12/2021 

Jerome McMillian 

 

Re-appoint 

EMS Peer Review EB 

 

EB 

Commissioner Chris Smith 

M=McDowell S=McMillian 

Commissioner Lavern Coleman 

M=McDowell S=McMillian 

12/04/2021 

 

12/04/2021 

Re-appoint 

 

Re-appoint 
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Fire Peer Review EB 

 

EB 

Commissioner Charles T. McDowell 

M=Coleman S=Smith 

Chairman Ricky Bullard 

M=Coleman S=Smith 

12/04/2021 

 

12/04/2021 

Re-appoint 

 

Re-appoint 

Juvenile Crime 

Prevention Council 

V Chip Gore (resigned) 06/30/2022 Michael Glenn 

Cape Fear Rural 

Transportation 

Planning 

Organization (RPO) 

EB Giles Byrd (resigned) 

M=McMillian S=Byrd 

12/2022 Charles McDowell 

 

RECESS REGULAR SESSION and enter into COLUMBUS COUNTY WATER and SEWER 

DISTRICTS I, II, III, IV, and V BOARD MEETING: 

 

 At 7:26 P.M., Commissioner McMillian made a motion to recess Regular Session and enter into a 

combination meeting of Columbus County Water and Sewer Districts I, II, III, IV, and V Board Meeting, 

seconded by Commissioner Smith. The motion unanimously passed. 

 

Agenda Item #23: CHANGE ORDER for OLD DOCK DISTRICT II WATER PROJECT: 

 

 Gail Edwards, Senior Advisor, requested Board approval. 
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MOTION: 

 Commissioner McDowell made a motion to approve the change order, seconded by Vice Chairman 

McMillian. The motion unanimously passed. 

 

ADJOURN COMBINATION MEETING of COLUMBUS COUNTY WATER and SEWER DISTRICTS 

I, II, III, IV and V BOARD MEETING: 

 

 At 7:27 P.M., Commissioner Coleman made a motion to adjourn the combination meeting of Columbus 

County Water and Sewer Districts I, II, III, IV and V Board Meeting, seconded by Commissioner Smith. The 

motion unanimously passed. 

 

Agenda Item #24: COMMENTS: 

 

 Chairman Bullard opened the floor for comments. The following spoke. 

 

A. Board of Commissioners: 

 

1. Commissioner Coleman stated the following: 

-I would like to personally thank the Sheriff and Mr. Herring for the progress that they’re making 

at the satellite station in Delco. 

-I went by there a few times and I’ve seen the progress that they’re making and it looks good, so 

on behalf of the citizens and myself I’d like to thank you for that and keep up the good work, we’re 

looking forward to having it down there. 

-And I’d like to thank all the citizens for their support, it really keeps us going. 

 

2. Commissioner McDowell stated the following:  

-I would like to remind folks of the Parks and Rec community meetings tomorrow night. 

-I want to wish everyone a safe and Happy Thanksgiving, we won’t see each other again until after 

that fact, and if you travel please be careful. 

-I’d like to thank the staff for the updated cards. 

 

Commissioner Watts stated the following: 

-I plan to go to the Parks and Rec meeting on tomorrow night, that’s a big item on my agenda, and 

for those who can’t go, you can complete the survey online. 

-It’s at four locations and it’s from 5:30 P.M. to 8 P.M. and you can stop by any time between that. 

-Everyone needs to participate so that we can get moving on our Parks & Rec department and so 

there will be an understanding of what we want. 

-And, Happy Thanksgiving everyone. 

 

3. Commissioner Byrd stated the following: 

-I have been approached at Hallsboro about some property that the county bought where the water 

tower is.  

-Some people in the community want to put a sign up giving directions in Hallsboro. 

-It would be completely away from view of the intersection. 

-Since the property belongs to the county I wanted to bring it to the Board’s attention. 

-It would just be a sign painted with directions on how to get to different places and it would not 

be a hindrance to sight at the intersection. 

County Manager Eddie Madden stated the following: 

-I would suggest the person who expressed interest contact Gary Lanier’s office for permitting or 

coordination. 

Commissioner Byrd stated the following: 

-Okay, that’s fine. Mr. Gary I’ll make contact with you tomorrow. 

 

4. Commissioner McMillian stated the following:  

-Good evening to all. 

-I’d like to thank Mr. Madden and Mr. Harold Nobles and the rest of the Board for working so 

hard with me the last couple of years on these water extensions. 

-People who have been wanting water for years are finally starting to get it. 

-Right now we’re working a project on Otto Nance Rd and after that, hopefully, there will be more 

projects in the county. 

-I want to wish everyone a Happy Thanksgiving and for those travelling just remember that we 

have to drive for ourselves and the next person too so please be safe. 

5. Chairman Bullard stated the following: 
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-I would like to say thank you to the staff and County Manager for putting on a Veteran’s Day 

tribute in support of past and present veterans. 

-I thought it was appropriate and very nice and thoughtful to have families there who could 

recognize their loved ones, deceased or living. 

-They’re important to our protection here in Columbus County and the United States so we thank 

the staff for reaching out and doing that and showing support. 

-I would like to wish everyone a Happy Thanksgiving. 

-Enjoy your families, tell them you love them and appreciate them because they may not be here 

next year. 

-Congratulation to Mrs. Kay Stephens on her change in job duties, I know she’ll do a great job, 

she always has. 

-Thank you Mr. Madden and Kay for negotiating the $600,000 of savings with the tower. 

-Every time we save a little money here and there it adds to the pot and that’s what it’s all about, 

good management and saving money, and I thank you for what you do. 

Commissioner Coleman stated the following: 

-The Veteran’s BBQ Butt Sale is Friday and I encourage everyone to order one or stop by and get 

one. 

-It goes to a great cause and it’s for our veterans. 

 

B. County Manager Eddie Madden stated the following: 

-Good to be with you this evening. 

-First, I’m very pleased to make you aware that today’s positivity rate, county wide, is down to 

4%, and we’re actually ahead of the state average at that rate and we’re very thankful to see our 

numbers declining at a rapid rate. 

-The courthouse demolition plans have been thoroughly reviewed by our staff and they are now 

ready to go out for bid. 

-We anticipate that this Board will see the opening of bids and potentially the awarding of bids for 

the demolition portion of the project to be on your Jan 3rd meeting agenda. 

-The HUD lease that you’ve approved this evening is an increase in the revenue that we’ve seen 

in years past. 

-Obviously the office space is much nicer and so HUD has agreed to increase their rental payment 

to the county now to $1,000/mo. 

-In addition to that, HUD paid for the renovations and if you get a chance to visit you will see we 

have a much improved facility paid for by federal funds and as a consequence we have a higher 

revenue as well to the county. 

-Our Lean Task Force met for the first time last week, in total we have about ten of our staff 

members working on this project. 

-The first thing they did was decide they needed to break up into two groups. 

-The first group, or internal group, will be evaluating the internal processes of how we work 

between departments, so they will be looking at things like the technology we use and whether or 

not it’s compatible between departments. 

-The second group, or external group, will be evaluating processes from the customer’s viewpoint. 

-Both groups will be visiting various departments and speaking with staff, but the external group 

will also be seeking the public’s input to gain an overview of the customer’s experience as to what 

it is now and what we would like to see in the future. 

-We’re trying to cut down on the number of steps, the applications needed and the time associated 

with each, which should, consequently, reduce costs. 

-This process has been described in the media as our way of reducing “fat” or “waste”. 

-I want to be clear about this, our staff is made up of tremendous people and I’m very impressed 

with the staff and the professionalism of our staff members and they are very much leading this 

process. 

So, what I’ve asked them to do is to be thinking about improvements they would like to make to 

streamline the process, to think of things they may have wanted to do for many years but have 

never really been given the opportunity. 

-So this whole project is a way for us to bring ideas to the table, to simplify and streamline the 

things we do on a daily basis and make processes more customer friendly for those that walk 

through our door. 

-I do want to acknowledge Kay Stephens. 

-She was selected for the position of our Employee Relations and HPO Director. 

-We will discuss that in more detail in the months ahead, but the HPO effort that we are embarking 

on has a lot to do with the Lean Task Force. 

-We want to become a higher performing organization. 

-Under Kay’s leadership, we hope to move away from a traditional HR point of view to one that 

makes our employees a priority. 
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-Kay will be providing training opportunities, engaging the staff in leadership development and 

helping to identify ways to develop an engaged highly qualified and professional workforce. 

-One of the things we’ve talked about is we have far too much turnover, and when we lose a 

valuable employee to another organization, not only are we losing good person but it’s costing us 

money. 

-So, we have to find a way to close the gap, retain the employees we have, take care of them while 

they’re with us and make sure they’re properly trained along the way. 

-There’s been a lot of conversation as to what will happen at EMS, Mr. Nick West who is the 

Assistant County Manager will be assuming those duties. 

-We’ve talked about realignment a lot and that is what will be happening here, it’s a savings to the 

taxpayers of over $100,000.00 and we’ll still be keep that level of expertise at the forefront as well. 

-The same is true in our Finance Department. 

-We’ve saved around $65,000.00 in payroll just by bringing the Water Department employees over 

to Finance. 

-The VIPER radio system, with the exception of paging, will go live on November 22, 2021. 

-We want to commend Kay for her efforts there along with all the EMS, Fire, Law Enforcement 

staff that participated in the planning and implementation of this project. 

-It was a huge undertaking and it improves the safety of our citizens and taxpayers, and I just want 

to underscore that effort. 

-The recreation meetings will be held tomorrow evening from 5:30 P.M. to 8:00 P.M. 

-One will be held at this location in the Commissioner’s Chambers, the others will take place at 

East Columbus High School, South Columbus High School and West Columbus High School. 

-Representatives from WithersRavenel, our consultant, will be on hand along with our staff 

members, and committee members you have appointed will be there as well in an advisory capacity 

on tomorrow night. 

-We encourage everyone to come out and make your recommendations so that we can develop a 

very comprehensive recreation plan. 

-Finally, a reminder of the Employee Appreciation Luncheon on December 2nd from 11 A.M. to 1 

P.M. 

-We’ve encouraged our employees to not only come and be fed but to bring a toy donation for the 

toys-for-tots program that benefits the children of our Armed Services members. 

 

PUBLIC INPUT: 

 

 Board Attorney Boyd Worley read the following email: 

 

Subject: Decimal Meters to Measure Noise 

 

Good Evening, 

 

A couple of months ago you passed a county wide noise ordinance because of citizens complaining about loud 

noise from several sources. Is the county going to provide the decimal meters to each police department to address 

the violation of this noise ordinance? I would like an answer to my question tonight. 

 

Thank you, 

 

Doris Strickland 

Tabor City, North Carolina 

 

Commissioner Bullard stated the following: 

-The county will provide the meters to the Sheriff’s Department. 

-I’m sure the Sheriff will help the other municipalities out but our ordinance was addressing the county. 

 

Agenda Item #25: ADJOURNMENT: 

  

 At 7:46 P.M., Commissioner Smith made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Commissioner Watts. The 

motion unanimously passed. These minutes were recorded and typed by LaToya Williams. 

 

 

________________________________                          ___________________________ 

LATOYA WILLIAMS, Deputy Clerk            RICKY BULLARD, Chairman 
 


